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I. Unipolar Structure of International Politics  
 
A. Sketching a Model of Concentric Circles 

Since the September 11 attacks, a world order based on U.S. unipolarity, or U.S. 
hegemony, has clearly emerged. The question then becomes what the implications 
of the political institution called “alliance,” are within such an international 
structure, and what role it will now play. 

Hegemony is supported by two types of power: hard power in economic and 
military spheres, and a more ideational power in the form of freedom and 
democracy. These two pillars form the basis of U.S. power. Today’s world order can 
be illustrated as a series of concentric circles emanating from the core circle that 
represents the strongest single state in the world, the U.S. The farther away from the 
center of U.S. hegemony one moves along the stratified series of concentric circles, 
the greater the disparity between U.S. policy and the national policies of the 
countries located in those circles. Countries that play a role as U.S. partners in 
constructing and maintaining world order are located closer to the core U.S. circle, 
while states farther beyond these circles are seen as requiring stabilization. 

The U.S. forms a balance of power to the states in the circles on the outermost 
periphery (China and Russia, for example). U.S. hegemony is undoubtedly based on 
values and norms. It is imperial, not imperialistic. 
An “imperialistic” attitude infers forcing oneself into another’s space by force. The 
U.S., however, has taken action as an empire by invitation, in that it has moved in at 
the invitation of others. Although it could be argued whether the model of 
concentric circles resembles a Japanese feudal system or the traditional Chinese 
system, it does offer insight as a sketch of today’s world order. 

Alliances play a different role under this structure from what they have 
traditionally been. Rather than their traditional role of affecting a balance of power 
between opposing parties, alliances within a U.S.-centered concentric circle model 
no longer represent an expedient political institution for maintaining balance, but 
are transformed into an institution for sharing values and norms, as well as the risks 
discussed below. The purpose of alliances under this model is to establish and 
maintain world order. 

From the standpoint of the country at the center (the hegemon), alliances are a 
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means of managing diplomacy with allies (followers). In order to maintain, expand 
and reproduce these types of alliances, the hegemon must ensure that the alliance is 
consistently reliable. The cost burden of sustaining reliability is heavy, and the 
hegemon’s national policy is perpetually subject to shifts between unilateralism and 
multilateralism. 

The followers in an alliance are also subject to these shifts. Alliances are a 
political institution of complex entanglements of conflicts of interest and 
agreements and disagreements between the allied states. Under this political 
institution, the problems of “entanglement” and ”abandonment” will continuously 
crop up; this is, in fact, a perpetual problem associated with alliances. 

Under a structure of U.S. unipolarity, a structure comparable to the concentric 
circle model, these problems appear in an unconventional form. The points of view 
of the hegemon and those of its followers are inherently different. With a view 
extending to the entire world, the hegemon considers issues of “global security” as 
consistent with issues of its own national security, while followers' regions of 
interest are more limited in scope. The difference in perspective between a hegemon 
and its followers is a matter of difference in the geographical scale of their national 
interests. Followers find it difficult to formulate a position when the U.S. moves to 
take action in a particular region of the world – Afghanistan or Iraq, for example – 
particularly when the region has little to do with the follower’s own interests.   
 
B. Concentric Circle Model for Japan 

Translating the concentric circle model to represent a Japan-based structure 
places Japan in the center circle, with the areas surrounding Japan represented by 
concentric circles emanating from the core. In this context, the areas surrounding 
Japan also have geopolitical significance, with the Korean Peninsula representing 
the closest circle to such areas. The next closest concentric circles represent China, 
Far Eastern Russia, and then sea lanes, which include those through the Formosa 
Strait. The circles farther from the center represent the regions beyond the areas 
surrounding Japan.   

While the Japanese and U.S. perspectives on the areas surrounding Japan may at 
times differ, the farther one moves away from the areas surrounding Japan, the 
starker the difference in perspective between the U.S. and Japan grows. 
In terms of maintaining the Japan-U.S. alliance, however, areas beyond those 
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surrounding Japan, where the Japanese and U.S. perspectives diverge most starkly, 
are not necessarily the regions most likely to trigger difficulties in the alliance. This 
is due to the fact that, in addition to the difference in perspective, consideration 
must also be given to the degree to which an adjustment in perspective is necessary. 
In considering the relationship between U.S. hegemony and the Japan-U.S. alliance, 
we should note that two factors, namely the difference in Japanese and U.S. 
perspectives and the need for adjustment of those perspectives, become important, 
causing a major rift in the alliance concerning the areas surrounding Japan, or the 
regions that lay beyond those areas. 

Though the difference in Japanese and U.S. perspective is often greater when it 
comes to problems in regions beyond the areas surrounding Japan, action taken by 
Japan in these instances can be justified as cooperation provided as a member of the 
international community. Neither does the U.S. make excessive demands in these 
instances, which makes a moderate contribution of Japan sufficient. Ultimately, 
issues arising in regions beyond the areas surrounding Japan do not pose a risk of 
major friction between the U.S. and Japan, since only minimal adjustment in 
perspective is required. In general, coping with issues arising in its immediate 
surroundings is in this sense more problematic for Japan than dealing with issues in 
regions farther beyond. 

Matters were not this simple, however, in the case of the Iraq war. Occurring as 
it did beyond its immediate surroundings, and constituting a global security issue, 
Iraq posed a difficult problem for Japan. The difficulties primarily stemmed from 
the fact that Iraq represented an extremely high-stakes issue for the U.S. The U.S. 
was extremely determined in its approach to the Iraq issue. Not only Japan but also 
many other countries understood that no one would be able to stop the U.S. from 
taking action. In the face of this steadfast resolve, a moderate contribution would 
not have been acceptable. 

The second element complicating the issue for Japan was the U.S. adoption of 
an entirely new method – preemption – in its approach to the issue. Japan and the 
rest of the international community were put in the position of voicing their 
approval or disapproval of a preemption strike, a form of military action that does 
not fit in with the established body of international law. From a slightly different 
standpoint, the issues raised by preemption in the context of Iraq have also brought 
to the surface the gap between problem-solving techniques traditionally considered 
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to be legitimate and today’s political realities. The situation forced U.S. allies to 
evaluate their positions in the face of U.S. as a hegemon acting as it believed most 
effective in resolving an issue. 

The third complication came from the split in the United Nations Security 
Council, which worked against the formula Japan would normally employ in such a 
situation. Japan was able in the past to respond to issues arising in regions outside 
of its immediate surroundings without causing significant domestic or international 
friction by acting as a member of the United Nations, categorizing these issues as 
matters of global security, rather than as related to its own national security. In the 
case of the Iraq issue, however, a rift within the Security Council that set the U.S. 
and the U.K. against France and Russia prevented the type of Security Council 
resolution that would have otherwise allowed Japan to take action overseas. What 
came up with the Iraq war was the question of the type of relationship members of 
the international community should form with the U.S. as a hegemon in the face of 
security issues that traditional thinking and problem-solving techniques were ill 
equipped to handle when confronted with the new global realities. This situation 
also brought forward other related questions concerning the role the United Nations 
should play, and the definition of a coalition of the willing. 
 
 


